# Center for American Progress

### Who Wins and Who Loses?

Debunking 7 Persistent Tax Reform Myths

By Alexandra Thornton and Harry Stein October 22, 2015

Policymakers agree that the U.S. tax system needs reform. America's current tax code is out of step with the times—but not necessarily in the way that some politicians want voters to believe. Anti-tax slogans and too-good-to-be-true proposals to replace the current tax system are a smoke screen to avoid the reality the United States faces today: rapid income growth and profits at the top end of the income scale, as well as an aging population. Combined, these issues will present increasing challenges for the U.S. economy and the federal budget over the long term.

The current federal tax system includes an income tax on individuals and corporations; a payroll tax on wages and salaries that funds Social Security and part of Medicare; an estate tax that, in 2013, only affected the wealthiest 0.18 percent of estates<sup>1</sup>; and a set of federal excise taxes targeting specific purposes or products, including the sale of cigarettes, gas, and alcohol. Both the individual and corporate income tax, as well as the estate tax, are progressive: Higher-income households pay a higher percentage of their income for these taxes than low- and middle-income earners. Federal payroll and excise taxes, however, are regressive, placing a heavier burden on low- and middle-income taxpayers than on upper-income individuals.<sup>2</sup> The federal tax system is still progressive overall.<sup>3</sup> However, some of this progressivity is eroded by state and local taxes, many of which are regressive.<sup>4</sup>

Since enactment of the last major reform, the Tax Reform Act of 1986, Congress has inserted—or in some cases re-inserted—a wide range of tax breaks into the tax code.<sup>5</sup> These breaks are also known as tax expenditures—government subsidies for various purposes delivered through the tax code—and there are now more than 250 such expenditures built into the income tax system.<sup>6</sup> As with spending programs, some of these tax expenditures efficiently support important policy goals, while others are less effective. In 2015, the total value of all tax expenditures was about \$1.5 trillion—8.1 percent of the total size of the U.S. economy as measured by gross domestic product, or GDP.<sup>7</sup>

Because tax expenditures largely benefit upper-income individuals and corporations, they collectively reduce the overall progressivity of the federal tax system.<sup>8</sup> These subsidies also reduce federal tax revenues and must be offset by increasing taxes elsewhere, cutting spending, or incurring additional federal debt.

Any tax reform plan must be considered within the broader context of the federal budget, which includes Social Security, Medicare, Medicaid, infrastructure, national security, education, scientific and medical research, job training, and other social safety net programs. Tax policy determines how much funding is available for all of these purposes. In the long run, tax revenues generated under current tax law will not be enough to sustain Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid as the U.S. population ages. Therefore, tax reform will need to raise additional revenues in order to avoid steep cuts to these programs and other investments that strengthen and expand the middle class.

But the tax system itself is not fundamentally broken. Any tax system is subject to erosion as the political process generates exceptions and special rules and as the digital economy changes the speed and nature of how people and companies earn income and transact business. This, however, does not mean that the entire tax system must be thrown out. It does mean that we need to re-evaluate the costs and benefits of individual and business tax expenditures and make other changes in order to rebalance the system so that everyone pays their fair share and the tax system operates efficiently within the global economy. In many cases, these reforms will have the added benefit of simplifying the tax code.

Since the adoption of the 16th Amendment in 1913, which gave Congress the power to impose taxes on incomes,<sup>9</sup> most Americans have understood that taxation should be based on each individual's ability to pay.<sup>10</sup> Thus, when considering proposals to reform personal income taxes, business taxes, or any other part of the tax system, the most important question to ask is: Who wins and who loses? If the winners are those who have the ability to pay more, or if the losers are those who have less ability to pay, policy-makers and citizens should be skeptical.

With that question in mind, this report examines seven claims commonly employed in the tax reform debate and separates myth from reality. Politicians frequently use these claims to dodge the fundamental question of who wins and who loses—who would pay more, and who would pay less—under their respective tax agendas.

### 1. We cannot close any tax loopholes until Congress takes up comprehensive tax reform

The last major tax reform effort occurred in 1986, when Ronald Reagan was president and Tip O'Neill was speaker of the House of Representatives. During the negotiations leading up to passage of the Tax Reform Act of 1986, much of the consensus—and, ultimately, the reduction in individual and corporate income tax rates—was achieved by inflicting a little pain on everyone.<sup>11</sup> Nearly every special interest gave up a tax break in order to achieve the shared goal of lowering tax rates overall. The vision of repeating that comprehensive process at a hypothetically ideal moment in the future leads some policymakers to argue that even egregious loopholes should not be reformed or eliminated until Congress is prepared to take on comprehensive tax reform. Unfortunately, this rationale allows undeserving recipients of widely recognized tax loopholes to continue paying far less than their fair share of taxes for years on end. While reforming certain tax breaks must await comprehensive reform due to the need to work out complex interactions between tax provisions, others are simply hidden forms of spending through the tax code that benefit specific special interests. The so-called carried interest loophole—enjoyed by investment fund managers—is a perfect example of this sort of tax spending.<sup>12</sup> Other examples include the \$4 billion of annual tax spending on the mature and extremely profitable oil and gas industry.<sup>13</sup> Proposing cuts to federal programs that benefit struggling families while leaving these tax expenditures off the table simply makes no sense.<sup>14</sup>

This is especially true given the hidden nature of many tax spending measures. Tax spending is not subject to rigorous annual review—nor is there any regular process of coordination between the tax-writing committees in the Senate and House and the committees that handle similar explicit spending programs.<sup>15</sup> For example, the congressional committees and executive departments that oversee and administer government spending on housing programs generally do not coordinate their actions with the committees and departments responsible for large housing tax breaks.<sup>16</sup>

Lawmakers should not continue to support wasteful government spending for years or decades until sufficient political momentum builds to pursue comprehensive budget reform. Likewise, preserving wasteful tax breaks until the political will exists to undertake comprehensive tax reform is equally misguided. Egregious tax loopholes, once brought to light, should be eliminated in order to make the tax code incrementally more fair and efficient.

# 2. Economic growth depends on tax cuts for the wealthy because they are job creators

Many proposals for reforming the tax code would reduce tax rates on the wealthy. Proponents of these reforms claim that tax cuts for high-income taxpayers would encourage them to work harder or free up capital that would be invested in job-creating enterprises, which, in turn, would increase economic growth. This is the logic that underlies the old "tax cuts pay for themselves" theory,<sup>17</sup> whereby tax cuts generate so much economic growth that tax receipts actually increase enough to overcome the revenue lost from the tax cut.

But this theory—that tax cuts for the rich will dramatically increase economic growth has been consistently refuted by experience. In reality, economic growth in the United States since World War II has tended to be greater in times with relatively high top marginal income tax rates.<sup>18</sup> This is not to say that high tax rates promote economic growth—correlation does not prove causation—but this data makes it hard to believe that low tax rates on the wealthy are a powerful engine for economic growth. When a 2011 study by economists Thomas Piketty, Emmanuel Saez, and Stefanie Stantcheva analyzed the economies and tax systems of the United States, as well as 17 other developed countries, it found no observable correlation between reductions in top tax rates and economic growth.<sup>19</sup> Another study, conducted by William Gale and Andrew Samwick at the Brookings Institution, found no evidence that increased economic growth resulted from major tax cuts under President Reagan in 1981 or President George W. Bush in 2001 and 2003. Likewise, the study found no evidence of reduced economic growth from tax increases under President Bill Clinton in 1993.<sup>20</sup>



In addition to reducing the top income tax rate for high earners, proponents of tax cuts for the wealthy strongly advocate for reducing taxes on investment income—especially stock dividends and capital gains on the sale of stock. Individuals already pay a significantly lower rate of tax on capital gains and dividends than they do on earned wages and salaries.<sup>21</sup> Because high-income taxpayers hold the majority of capital assets, a full 95 percent of the benefit of reduced tax rates on capital gains and dividends accrues to the top 20 percent of taxpayers.<sup>22</sup>

A study by Danny Yagan of one of the largest reductions to a capital tax rate—the 2003 dividend tax cut—showed zero change in corporate investment and no effect on employee compensation.<sup>23</sup> As with top tax rates generally, changes in capital gains tax rates are not correlated with a corresponding shift in economic growth.<sup>24</sup>



Not only does the tax code provide reduced rates of tax on capital gains and dividends, it offers a number of other tax breaks for capital income. For example, under a special provision of the tax code known as stepped-up basis, individuals who hold onto assets until they die never have to pay income tax on the gain in value of those assets—a tax break that also benefits their lucky heirs who take ownership of the assets free of income tax. When the heir sells the asset, capital gains taxes are only due on the gain that occurred after they inherited the asset: The gain that occurred during the previous owner's life-time is never subject to income taxes.<sup>25</sup> Because of these and other tax breaks, capital income tax breaks lead to faster and greater accumulation of wealth for those lucky few who have significant capital income than for the majority of Americans who earn their income via wages and have precious few dollars to save or invest.<sup>26</sup>

Experiences at the state level are instructive for measuring the economic outcomes of tax cuts for the wealthy. A number of states have subscribed to the myth that such tax cuts will result in huge economic growth—most notably in Kansas under Gov. Sam Brownback (R)—with disastrous results.<sup>27</sup> Gov. Brownback believed that dramatically reducing taxes on both individual and business income would spur economic activity to such a degree that the tax revenue generated from lower rates would still be adequate to fund the state government. The approach has proved catastrophic. Gov. Brownback's administration is now looking to increase consumption-related taxes to fill the gap, thereby shifting the burden of funding the state government from the wealthy and corporations to low- and middle-income Kansans.<sup>28</sup>

A healthy economy requires strong aggregate demand for goods and services, and increasing demand is especially important when the economy is operating below its full potential, which has been the case since the Great Recession.<sup>29</sup> Since low- and middle-income taxpayers spend a greater share of their incomes contributing to aggregate demand, Congress should—at a minimum—avoid tax reforms that shift a larger share of the tax burden onto those at the lower end of the income scale.<sup>30</sup> With some narrow exceptions, lawmakers should focus revenue generation efforts on high-end earners who save a larger portion of their income and whose spending thus has a more limited effect on aggregate demand.<sup>31</sup>

# 3. Taxes are crushing American corporations, and they need more tax breaks

Conservatives often decry the 35 percent statutory income tax rate on U.S. corporations as the highest in the world. But the truth is that few U.S. companies actually pay that rate.<sup>32</sup>

Tax spending in the form of corporate tax breaks for certain groups of companies—such as oil and gas producers, insurance companies, U.S. multinationals, as well as others— amounts to more than \$150 billion annually.<sup>33</sup> These tax breaks enable companies to pay a much lower effective tax rate. In other words, these tax breaks dramatically reduce the amount of a corporation's income that is subject to the 35 percent statutory corporate income tax rate, making their overall effective tax rate lower than the statutory rate—in some cases, much lower. For example, in a study that compared income companies reported on their 2010 financial books with income that they reported on their 2010 corporate tax returns, the Government Accountability Office, or GAO, found that profitable U.S. corporations paid an effective tax rate of 22.7 percent.<sup>34</sup> In a 2012 report, the U.S. Department of the Treasury found that U.S. corporate effective tax rates were in the same range as those of its G7 trading partners despite the higher statutory corporate income tax rate in the United States.<sup>35</sup>

While a number of U.S. trading partners, including Japan and the United Kingdom, have since lowered their statutory corporate income tax rates, evidence suggests that lowering U.S. corporate tax rates may only cause U.S. trading partners to lower their rates even further.<sup>36</sup> Moreover, reducing the U.S. corporate tax rate from 35 percent down to 25 percent—as many conservatives have called for—would result in a significant loss of U.S. tax revenue.<sup>37</sup> As economist Jane Gravelle of the Congressional Research Service has explained, while a country may cut its corporate tax rate and initially attract capital from other countries that could benefit its labor and national welfare, similar rate cuts by all countries will result in no gain in capital for anyone and lower revenues for every-one.<sup>38</sup> In fact, this international race to the bottom is a concern of government and civil society leaders in many of the world's developed economies.<sup>39</sup>

Some lawmakers argue that the solution to this problem is for the United States to adopt a territorial tax system, whereby companies would be taxed only on income they earn in the United States and not abroad. But this would encourage companies to shift even more income out of the United States to jurisdictions with lower tax rates. Currently, the United States taxes the worldwide income of U.S.-resident corporations. However, the tax code gives corporations credit for taxes they have paid in other countries so that the income is not taxed twice and allows corporations to defer taxation of foreign earnings until those earnings are brought home. While the current corporate tax code contains a number of large loopholes, this worldwide approach generally enables the U.S. Treasury to better protect the U.S. corporate tax base than it could under a territorial tax system.

A few conservatives say the United States should abolish the corporate tax altogether.<sup>40</sup> There are several problems with this approach, not the least of which is that the corporate income tax raises more than \$300 billion each year.<sup>41</sup> Abolishing the corporate tax would require replacing that revenue by increasing taxes on individuals, making huge cuts to spending programs, or increasing the national debt. Eliminating corporate taxes would also constitute a huge tax cut to the wealthy because the top quintile of income earners bears about 79 percent of the corporate tax burden.<sup>42</sup> With no corporate tax, wealthy individuals would use corporates to shelter large portions of their personal income from taxation. Finally, without a corporate tax, corporations would no longer contribute to the cost of the many public services that enable them to earn profits in the United States in the first place.

In reality, U.S. corporations are far from being crushed by the U.S. tax system. While corporate tax revenues have increased somewhat since the Great Recession—from 1 percent of GDP to 1.9 percent of GDP<sup>43</sup>—corporate profits have soared.<sup>44</sup>





From 1950 to 1970, corporate income tax revenues were between 3 percent and 6 percent of GDP.<sup>45</sup> Today's lower corporate revenues are partly due to the fact that many corporations have converted to S corporations and other business forms that are taxed only at the individual level—a strategy that began in the 1990s after the Tax Reform Act of 1986 altered the relative advantages of the corporate and individual tax codes.<sup>46</sup> Businesses that elect to be taxed at the individual level do not pay a separate corporate tax, although distributions received by shareholders of these companies generally do not qualify for lower dividend tax rates. Furthermore, owner-shareholders of these firms can take advantage of the more than \$1 trillion of individual income tax preferences in the tax code to reduce the amount of their business income that will be subject to tax. Lower corporate tax receipts in the United States also reflect the prevalence of corporate tax spending, and—in particular—the significant tax avoidance among the largest U.S. companies, which operate in the global marketplace and make use of complicated strategies to protect large amounts of earnings from taxation in the United States and elsewhere.<sup>47</sup>

There is no doubt that the U.S. corporate income tax code is in need of reform. Tax spending in the form of corporate tax breaks should be reduced and reformed in order to ensure that these subsidies achieve their public purpose in a targeted manner, and loopholes should be closed to prevent corporate tax avoidance. Reducing or eliminating unnecessary corporate tax spending might pay for some reduction in the statutory corporate income tax rate and would also inject more fairness across business sectors.<sup>48</sup> Beyond that, the U.S. government should coordinate with its trading partners, as well as other countries, to ensure that corporations pay their fair share of taxes regardless of where they operate. The United States should also seek ways to build on its own strengths—such as its highly educated and creative workforce, the strong legal system, and the country's infrastructure—to attract and keep corporations and investment capital within its borders.

#### 4. If we repeal our current tax system, we can abolish the IRS

When politicians say they want to abolish the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, all they really mean is that they want to rename it. As long as the United States has any kind of tax system, the government will need an agency to administer it.

To begin with, most if not all public figures who make this claim envision some sort of replacement tax system, usually a consumption tax such as a national sales tax or a valueadded tax, or VAT.<sup>49</sup> After all, no matter how small they may think government should be, some revenues will be needed to maintain the system of courts and law enforcement officers; air traffic control; military and other defense and homeland security infrastructure; as well as other critical functions.

Any replacement tax system, regardless of its apparent simplicity, will need to be administered. The tax must be collected in a fair manner, which entails keeping track of everyone who is required to pay the tax and contacting them if they fail to pay or pay the wrong amount. Tax revenues collected must be tabulated, deposited, and reported to the U.S. Treasury Department. Someone must be available to answer taxpayers' questions about the new tax system. Every tax system has a tax base—whether it is income, sales price, or something else on which the tax is imposed—and in a complex society, defining what falls into the base can involve case-by-case factual determinations.

The fairness and efficiency of any tax system depends on a competent and adequately funded tax administration agency. Recent cuts to the IRS budget have made the current tax system less fair and efficient. It is not fair to require taxpayers to wait for hours to speak with the IRS over the phone or in person at a Taxpayer Assistance Center but this is exactly what is happening after Congress cut the IRS budget by 18 percent compared to the inflation-adjusted 2010 level.<sup>50</sup> Because every dollar spent on the IRS budget returns about \$5 in tax collections, IRS budget cuts also make the tax system less efficient and increase budget deficits.<sup>51</sup> The only beneficiaries of these budget cuts are wealthy taxpayers and big corporations who have the legal and accounting resources to outmaneuver an overwhelmed IRS and avoid paying their fair share.<sup>52</sup>

Attacking the IRS might be a good political sound bite, but it makes for terrible tax policy.

#### 5. A flat tax would be simpler and fairer

The idea of having everyone pay the same rate of tax on their income may sound simple and fair, but in reality these proposals always deliver the largest windfalls to the wealthiest households. They violate the fundamental principle that tax systems should be based on ability to pay. The fallacy of the claim that a flat tax promotes fairness is easily illustrated by a hypothetical in which the current progressive tax system, using the 2014 tax brackets, is replaced by a flat tax with a rate of 15 percent.<sup>53</sup> A teacher with \$20,000 of taxable income filing as single would have paid \$2,550 under the current tax code compared to \$3,000 under a 15 percent flat tax. Meanwhile, a lawyer with a taxable income of \$500,000 would have paid \$155,046 under the current system but only \$75,000 under a 15 percent flat tax. Since the current tax system has a progressive rate structure—meaning that higher incomes are subject to higher tax rates—those at the top will always benefit the most from a flat tax, regardless of the level at which the single tax rate is set.

Flat taxes are often advocated as a way to simplify the tax code, but this simplicity is an illusion. The premise of the simplicity claim is that marginal tax rates are eliminated. Under current law, income tax rates are stacked, with the lowest rate applying to the first \$18,450 of taxable income for a married couple filing jointly and higher rates applying to each additional chunk of income above that.<sup>54</sup> Thus, the top marginal rate of 39.6 percent does not apply to the entire income of a single filer making \$500,000; that rate only applies to the portion of their income that exceeds \$413,200—in this case, \$86,800—using the 2015 tax brackets.<sup>55</sup> Fortunately, no one has to calculate the tax on each chunk of income because the IRS provides charts for taxpayers to look up the appropriate combined rate to apply to any given level of taxable income.<sup>56</sup> And the software that many taxpayers now use makes even this calculation unnecessary. Thus, a flat tax rate alone does not make it easier for anyone to complete their tax return, since tax tables and computer software already make it easy to calculate the tax on any amount of taxable income.

Flat tax advocates may claim that the elimination of tax breaks could make a flat tax fairer for everyone, but this argument does not stand up to scrutiny. While tax expenditures currently deliver significant benefits to the wealthy, eliminating those preferences would not generate enough revenue to pay for a significant reduction in top tax rates without increasing taxes on less wealthy households.<sup>57</sup> That means that the single flat tax rate would still have to be relatively high in order to raise enough revenue, or tax preferences would have to be reduced for nonwealthy households, which in turn would mean higher taxes on low- and middle-income taxpayers.

Even tax reform proposals that do not fully adopt the flat tax still embrace the myth that collapsing the current tax rate structure down to far fewer tax rates will always make the tax code simpler or fairer. But, depending upon the income level at which those few rates kick in, the effect may be a significant tax increase for some middle-income taxpayers.

The progressivity of the income tax—asking higher-income taxpayers to pay a larger share of their income—offsets the regressive effect of federal payroll and excise taxes, as well as state and local sales taxes and fees—all of which represent a larger percentage of income for low- and moderate-income people than for higher-income taxpayers. Replacing the progressive income tax with a flat income tax while retaining the Social Security payroll tax would result in massive financial windfalls for high-income taxpayers. At the same time, enacting a flat income tax and repealing the Social Security payroll tax would either threaten the critical retirement program upon which most Americans rely or require a flat tax rate much higher than the rate currently paid by lower- and middleincome earners. No matter how a flat tax is structured, the wealthy would always win.

### Replacing the income tax with a consumption tax, such as a national sales tax or a value-added tax, would yield massive economic growth

Some policymakers argue for repealing the federal income tax and replacing it with a tax based on what people consume.<sup>58</sup> Even some economists say that this approach would free from taxation any income that is saved or invested instead of spent on the purchase of goods and services, thereby increasing the amount of investment associated with economic growth.<sup>59</sup> A national sales tax and a value-added tax—which is like a sales tax collected by businesses at each stage of production—are two consumption taxes most commonly put forth in these proposals. Both proposals are broad-based, potentially applying to just about anything that people buy, and the burden of both would ultimately fall on consumers.

Consumption taxes are regressive; that is, they impose a heavier burden on lower-income taxpayers than higher-income taxpayers for two reasons. The first is that the dollar amount of tax paid on any given item does not vary according to the purchaser's income or ability to pay. The result is that the tax would hit low-income people harder. Paying \$100 of tax on the purchase of a new refrigerator represents a greater relative burden for someone making \$10,000 a year than it does for someone making \$100,000 a year.<sup>60</sup>

The second reason why consumption taxes are regressive is that, by definition, they do not apply to what is not consumed. In general, people with higher incomes are able to save and invest more of their income and thus spend a smaller share of their income on goods and services that would be subject to a consumption tax.<sup>61</sup> By comparison, low-and moderate-income people must spend all or most of their earnings on goods and services with little left over to save or invest. As a result, they would pay a greater share of their income in consumption tax than a higher-income person.

Replacing the income tax with a consumption tax would cause a massive downward shift in the tax burden from upper-income taxpayers to low- and middle-income taxpayers. The individual income tax currently raises about \$1.5 trillion a year.<sup>62</sup> Because the income tax is spread across a broader tax base, including wages, salaries, and investment returns, replacing it with a consumption tax, which has a narrower base, would require a much higher consumption tax rate.<sup>63</sup> Again, the burden from this higher consumption tax would fall more heavily on low- and middle-income people.

The effect of consumption taxes on low-income people could be decreased by exempting or reducing the rate on food, clothing, housing, and other necessities. However, doing so would further reduce the revenue raised and require an even higher tax rate on everything else. Exceptions would also increase the complexity of the consumption tax system. And enacting any new national sales tax or VAT would involve significant startup and transition costs.<sup>64</sup> Finally, a new consumption tax would be vulnerable to tax avoidance just like any other type of tax.

Given all of these drawbacks, replacing the current income tax with a federal consumption tax, such as a national sales tax or a VAT, would constitute a sweeping and unfair mechanism to promote investment and economic growth in the United States. A tax system that imposes no tax at all on savings and investments would reward a wide range of investments that do little or nothing to actually create new jobs and grow the U.S. economy. Meanwhile, such a system would ensure that the lucky few who already possess wealth could easily accumulate much more. The American income tax system already provides a multitude of exceptions that disproportionately benefit the wealthy.<sup>65</sup> Replacing the income tax with a consumption tax would make the tax code even less fair than it currently is. It is telling that consumption tax proponents often also want to repeal the inheritance tax, which only falls on the very wealthy.

Consumption tax proponents point out that most European countries have a national consumption tax—typically some form of VAT. Due to the regressive nature of the tax, however, most of those countries have maintained a progressive income tax to ensure that high-income citizens pay their fair share and to offset revenue lost from VAT exemptions for food and other necessities.<sup>66</sup> Some consumption tax proposals in the United States would also maintain a progressive tax on wages.<sup>67</sup>

Supplementing the current tax system with a consumption tax could raise revenue to meet the needs of an aging population, such as increases in Social Security and Medicare costs. However, the merits of any specific proposal would depend on the details of the consumption tax and the distributional effects of other tax and spending policies adopted at the same time. When a tax reform plan completely eliminates the progressive income tax, the corporate income tax, or the estate tax, it is almost certain that the wealthy would win and everyone else would have to foot the bill. As always, the key question is who wins and who loses.

No system of taxation is ideal—all distort economic behavior to some extent—and some taxpayers will find ways to either avoid or game any type of tax. The more the United States relies on one particular tax, the larger the distortions caused by that particular tax will become and the greater the incentives will be for bad actors to game the system. That is why the tax code should continue to raise revenue from a variety of sources, as it does now, rather than relying on a single source.<sup>68</sup>

#### 7. Tax reform should be revenue neutral

Approximately half of the members of Congress have signed the Taxpayer Protection Pledge from Americans for Tax Reform, pledging their opposition to any tax increase.<sup>69</sup> When viewed in the context of the long-term fiscal pressures created by an aging population,<sup>70</sup> it becomes clear that this pledge would require making huge spending cuts that would either eliminate or radically alter Medicare and Medicaid; divesting from sectors that strengthen the middle class; and slashing the safety net that helps struggling families climb into the middle class.

The clearest illustration of this dynamic is the fiscal year 2016 congressional budget resolution in which Congress advocates balancing the federal budget without raising any new tax revenue.<sup>71</sup> This budget would make significant cuts to Medicare and massive cuts to Medicaid in addition to repealing the Affordable Care Act, or ACA—changes that could double the number of Americans without health insurance.<sup>72</sup> The budget would also force a massive disinvestment from infrastructure, education, research, child care, job training, and other sectors that grow the economy by supporting the middle class. It would mean huge cuts to nutrition assistance and other safety net programs that help families make ends meet in tough times.<sup>73</sup>

The Center for American Progress recently published a long-term budget plan that would substantially increase public investment while gradually reducing budget deficits over the long term. This would significantly reduce the national debt as a share of the economy and eventually balance the budget.<sup>74</sup> In this plan, the two primary targets for reform to achieve fiscal sustainability are slowing the growth of health care costs and reforming the tax code to ensure that those at the top pay their fair share. This plan was one of five plans submitted by think tanks from across the political spectrum for the Peter G. Peterson Foundation's Solutions Initiative III. All of the plans—including those from conservative organizations—included new tax revenue.<sup>76</sup> When bipartisan commissions have recommended long-term budget plans, these plans have also consistently included new tax revenue.<sup>76</sup>

Even revenue neutrality—as inadequate as it is to address long-term fiscal pressures—is a problematic constraint for conservative tax reform plans due to the commitments that those plans make to cut taxes for those at the top.<sup>77</sup> If a revenue-neutral plan reduces tax rates for the highest earners and for big corporations, that plan must raise taxes elsewhere in order to make up for the lost revenue. Tax reform plans generally raise revenue by scaling back tax expenditures, but conservatives also advocate increasing tax preferences for investment income and the profits made abroad by U.S. multinational corporations.<sup>78</sup> Instead of scaling back these preferences—a choice that has the potential to raise substantial revenue—these commitments would increase the revenue losses that a tax reform plan must recoup from cutting other tax preferences or raising other taxes.

The dual commitment to revenue neutrality and large tax cuts for those at the top inevitably leads to tax increases for low-income or middle-class taxpayers. For example, during the 2012 presidential campaign, the nonpartisan experts at the Tax Policy Center concluded that any revenue-neutral tax reform plan that included the tax cuts promised by former Massachusetts Gov. Mitt Romney (R) would have to "provide large tax cuts to high-income households, and increase the tax burdens on middle-and/or lower- income taxpayers."<sup>79</sup>

Former House Ways and Means Committee Chairman Dave Camp (R-MI) made the most comprehensive recent attempt to follow through on conservative commitments within a revenue-neutral tax reform plan that did not raise taxes on low- and middle-income Americans. Rep. Camp's tax plan scaled back a large number of tax preferences and included a number of policies to reduce tax breaks for the wealthy, many of which have progressive support.<sup>80</sup> Rep. Camp's plan even included a new tax on large financial institutions in order to raise additional revenue from these corporations.<sup>81</sup>

Rep. Camp's plan, however, failed on three fronts: It fell short of conservative ambitions to reduce tax rates; it would have likely resulted in lower federal revenues over the long term; and it would have raised taxes on many working families. Conservatives blasted Rep. Camp for reducing the top individual tax rate by only a few percentage points—down to 35 percent—and sharply criticized the new tax on large financial institutions, as well as other revenue raising elements of the plan.<sup>82</sup> Rep. Camp's plan managed to avoid overall revenue losses within the 10-year window used by congressional scorekeepers but only by using significant timing gimmicks that pushed losses into future years.<sup>83</sup> Finally, many low-income families would have faced higher taxes due to reductions in the Earned Income Tax Credit, or EITC.<sup>84</sup>

Rep. Camp's effort shows what happens when conservative tax reform rhetoric meets reality; and many of the other myths analyzed in this report are best understood as attempts to avoid this reckoning. If tax cuts for the wealthy and corporations actually did benefit everyone, then it would be less significant that working families have to pay more in order to fund these policies. Sweeping tax reform proposals that completely remake the tax system can be used to dodge the question of who wins and who loses because these new tax systems are hard to directly compare to existing law.

While these proposals may initially sound fair, replacing the current income tax with a flat tax or consumption tax would cause a huge upward redistribution of income and wealth. When the claims are examined closely, it becomes clear that any plan promising huge reductions in top tax rates will have to include increased taxes on low-income and middle-class Americans; reduced federal revenues that jeopardize critical programs such as Social Security and Medicare; or some combination of the two.

### Conclusion

Because it must be applied to a diverse range of people, businesses, and scenarios in an increasingly fast-paced and mobile economy, any fair tax system will, by necessity, be somewhat complicated. Perhaps this is why so many potential tax reformers succumb to the claims debunked in this report. Analysis of the underlying assumptions and the data behind these claims, however, demonstrate that the claims are more myth than reality.

An individual need not be an expert in tax policy or economics to understand why the above claims are not true. Even those unfamiliar with tax policy can easily understand that a fair tax system should be based on one's ability to pay. And, when confronted with a proposed tax reform, anyone can legitimately ask: Who wins and who loses?

*Alexandra Thornton is the Senior Director of Tax Policy on the Economic Policy team at the Center for American Progress. Harry Stein is the Director of Fiscal Policy at the Center.* 

#### Endnotes

- Joint Committee on Taxation, "History, Present Law, and Analysis of the Federal Wealth Transfer Tax System" (2015), available at https://www.jct.gov/publications. html?func=startdown&id=4744.
- 2 Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Household Income and Federal Taxes, 2011" (2014), available at https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/113th-congress-2013-2014/reports/49440-Distribution-of-Incomeand-Taxes.pdf.

3 Ibid.

- 4 Citizens for Tax Justice, "Who Pays Taxes in America in 2015" (2015), available at http://ctj.org/ctjreports/2015/04/ who\_pays\_taxes\_in\_america\_in\_2015.php#.Vd8km\_Vikp.
- 5 Edward Kleinbard, "Tax Expenditure Framework Legislation." Working Paper (USC Gould School of Law, 2010), available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/events/upload/Kleinbard\_Tax-Expenditure-Framework-Legislation-1-3-10.pdf.
- 6 Thomas L. Hungerford, "Let's Face It—We're Far From Broke" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2015), available at http://www.epi.org/publication/lets-face-it-were-far-frombroke-americas-real-spending-problem-and-how-to-fix-it/.
- 7 Congressional Budget Office, "An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook 2015-2025" (2015), available at https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/114th-congress-2015-2016/reports/50724-BudEconOutlook-2.pdf. Technically, tax expenditure estimates are determined individually and do not take into account effects of interactions that might occur if two or more tax expenditures were eliminated at the same time. Elimination of all tax expenditures would make the estimates higher in some cases and lower in others. These changes are deemed to be a wash. Moreover, the total of all tax expenditures is nevertheless useful for purposes of understanding the general magnitude of spending through the tax code.
- 8 Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Major Tax Expenditures in the Individual Income Tax System" (2013), available at http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/ attachments/43768\_DistributionTaxExpenditures.pdf; Joint Committee on Taxation, "Estimates of Federal Tax Expenditures for Fiscal Years 2014-2018" (2015), available at https:// www.jct.gov/publications.html?func=startdown&id=4663.
- 9 U.S. Constitution, 16th Amendment; Internal Revenue Code, Sec. 61.
- 10 Edward D. Kleinbard, We Are Better Than This: How Government Should Spend Our Money (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015), p. 338.
- 11 Jeffrey H Birnbaum and Alan S. Murray, Showdown at Gucci Gulch: Lawmakers, Lobbyists, and the Unlikely Triumph of Tax Reform (New York: Random House, 1987).
- 12 Congressional Research Service, "Taxation of Hedge Funds and Private Equity Managers" (2014), available at https:// www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RS22689.pdf.
- 13 Joint Committee on Taxation, "Estimated Budget Effects of the Revenue Provisions Contained in the President's Fisca Year 2016 Budget Proposal" (2015), available at https:// www.jct.gov/publications.html?func=startdown&id=4739.
- 14 Seth Hanlon, "Six Principles for Tax Expenditure Reform" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), p. 3, available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/ uploads/issues/2011/10/pdf/tax\_expenditure\_reform.pdf.
- 15 Kleinbard, "Tax Expenditure Framework Legislation."
- 16 Paul Posner, Steven Redburn, and Jonathan Breul, "Hidden in Plain Sight: The Mysterious Case of Tax Expenditures," Brookings Institution, February 6, 2014, available at http:// www.brookings.edu/blogs/fixgov/posts/2014/02/06-budget-reform-tax-expenditures-posner-redburn-breul.

- 17 Josh Barro, "Tax Cuts Still Don't Pay for Themselves," The New York Times, March, 17, 2015, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2015/03/17/upshot/tax-cuts-still-dont-payfor-themselves.html?abt=0002&abg=0.
- 18 Tax Policy Center, "Historical Individual Income Tax Parameters" (2015) available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/taxfacts/displayafact.cfm?DocID=543&Topic2id=30&Topic3id=38; Bureau of Economic Analysis, National Economic Accounts (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2015) available at http://www.bea.gov/national/Index.htm.
- 19 Thomas Piketty, Emmanuel Saez, and Stefanie Stantcheva, "Optimal Taxation of Top Labor Incomes: A Tale of Three Elasticities." Working Paper 17616 (National Bureau of Economic Research, 2011), available at http://www.nber.org/ papers/w17616.pdf.
- 20 William G. Gale, and Andrew A. Samwick, "Effects of Income Tax Changes on Economic Growth" (Washington: Brookings Institute, 2014), available at http://www.brookings.edu/~/ media/research/files/papers/2014/09/09-effects-incometax-changes-economic-growth-gale-samwick/09\_effects\_ income\_tax\_changes\_economic\_growth\_gale\_samwick. pdf.
- 21 Joint Committee on Taxation, "Overview of the Federal Tax System As In Effect for 2015" (2015), available at https:// www.jct.gov/publications.html?func=startdown&id=4763.
- 22 Tax Policy Center, "Table T15-0130: Tax Benefit of the Preferential Rates on Long-Term Capital Gains and Qualified Dividends—Baseline: Current Law, Distribution of Federal Tax Change by Expanded Cash Income Percentile Adjusted for Family Size, 2015," July 28, 2015, available at http://www. taxpolicycenter.org/numbers/Content/PDF/T15-0130.pdf.
- 23 Danny Yagan, "Capital Tax Reform And The Real Economy: The Effects Of The 2003 Dividend Tax Cut." Working Paper 21003 (National Bureau of Economic Research, 2015), available at http://eml.berkeley.edu/~yagan/DividendTax.pdf.
- 24 Howard Gleckman, "No Obvious Relationship between Capital Gains Tax Rates and Economic Growth," Tax Policy Center, October 1, 2015, available at http://taxvox.taxpolicycenter. org/2012/03/19/no-obvious-relationship-between-capitalgains-tax-rates-and-economic-growth/.
- 25 Len Burman, "President Obama Targets the "Angel of Death" Capital Gains Tax Loophole," Tax Policy Center, January 18, 2015, available at http://taxvox.taxpolicycenter. org/2015/01/18/president-obama-targets-angel-deathcapital-gains-tax-loophole/.
- 26 Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, "In It Together: Why Less Inequality Benefits All" (2015), available at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264235120-en.
- 27 John Hanna, "Kansas Governor Brownback Claims Tax Plan But Won't Provide Details," The Huffington Post, May 29, 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost. com/2015/05/29/kansas-governor-brownbacktax\_n\_7473790.html.
- 28 John Eligon, "Pressed by Budget Squeeze, Gov. Sam Brownback of Kansas Pulls Back on Tax Cuts," *The New York Times*, January 16, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/01/17/us/politics/pressed-by-budget-squeezegov-sam-brownback-of-kansas-pulls-back-on-tax-cuts. html?\_r=0.
- 29 Bloomberg Business, "Summers Favors 'Direct Policy' to Increase Demand," February 24, 2015, available at http:// www.bloomberg.com/news/videos/b/36a5aa38-46c5-47ba-8f4c-932794d23154; Lawrence H. Summers, "U.S. Economic Prospects: Secular Stagnation, Hysteresis, and the Zero Lower Bound," National Association for Business Economics 49 (2) (2014): 65–73, available at http://larrysummers.com/ wp-content/uploads/2014/06/NABE-speech-Lawrence-H.-Summers1.pdf.

.....

- 30 Joseph E. Stiglitz, "Reforming Taxation to Promote Growth and Equity" (New York, NY: Roosevelt Institute, 2014), available at http://rooseveltinstitute.org/sites/all/files/Stiglitz\_ Reforming\_Taxation\_White\_Paper\_Roosevelt\_Institute.pdf.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 The White House and Department of the Treasury, The President's Framework for Tax Reform (2012), available at http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/tax-policy/ Documents/The-Presidents-Framework-for-Business-Tax-Reform-02-22-2012.pdf.
- 33 Congressional Research Service, "Tax Expenditures: Overview and Analysis" (2015), available at https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44012.pdf.
- 34 Government Accountability Office, "Corporate Income Tax: Effective Tax Rates Can Differ Significantly from the Statutory Rate," GAO-13-520, Report to Congressional Requesters, July 2013, available at http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-13-520.
- 35 The White House and Department of the Treasury, *The President's Framework for Tax Reform*.
- 36 Congressional Research Service, "International Corporate Tax Rate Comparisons and Policy Implications" (2014), available at http://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R41743.pdf.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Lawrence H. Summers and Ed Balls, "Report of the Commission on Inclusive Prosperity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/IPC-PDF-full. pdf.
- 40 Laurence J. Kotlikoff, "Abolish the Corporate Income Tax," *The New York Times*, January 5, 2014, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2014/01/06/opinion/abolish-the-corporateincome-tax.html; John Steele Gordon, "Top 10 Reasons to Abolish the Corporate Income Tax," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 29, 2014, available at http://www.sij.com/ articles/john-steele-gordon-top-10-reasons-to-abolish-thecorporate-income-tax-1419899269; N. Gregory Mankiw, "One Way to Fix the Corporate Tax: Repeal It," *The New York Times*, August 23, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/08/24/upshot/one-way-to-fix-the-corporate-taxrepeal-it.html.
- 41 Congressional Budget Office, "An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook 2015-2025."
- 42 Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Household Income and Federal Taxes, 2011" pp. 10–11.
- 43 Joint Committee on Taxation, "Overview of the Federal Tax System As In Effect for 2015."
- 44 Bureau of Economic Analysis, National Income and Product Accounts Tables (U.S. Department of Commerce), Table 1.12, available at http://www.bea.gov/iTable/index\_nipa.cfm.
- 45 Joint Committee on Taxation, "Overview of the Federal Tax System As In Effect for 2015."
- 46 George A. Plesko and Eric J. Toder, "Changes in the Organization of Business Activity and Implications for Tax Reform," *National Tax Journal* 66 (4) (2013): 855–870, available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/UploadedPDF/413009changes-in-the-organization-of-business-activity-andimplications-for-tax-reform.pdf.
- 47 Congressional Research Service, "Corporate Tax Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS): An Examination of the Data" (2015), available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/ R44013.pdf.
- 48 The White House and Department of the Treasury, *The President's Framework for Tax Reform*.
- 49 Huckabee 2016, "Help Me Abolish the IRS," available at http://www.mikehuckabee.com/abolishtheirs (last accessed September 2015).

- 50 Chuck Marr, Joel Friedman, and Brandon Debot, "IRS Funding Cuts Continue to Compromise Taxpayer Service and Weaken Enforcement" (Washington: Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/ research/federal-tax/irs-funding-cuts-continue-to-compromise-taxpayer-service-and-weaken-enforcement.
- 51 Internal Revenue Service, FY 2016 President's Budget (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2015), available at http://www. treasury.gov/about/budget-performance/CJ16/02-06.%20 IR5%20FY%202016%20Cl.pdf.
- 52 Howard Gleckman, "Have We Created a Two-Tiered Tax System—One for the Powerful and One for the Rest of Us?", Tax Policy Center, July 22, 2014, available at http://taxvox. taxpolicycenter.org/2014/07/22/created-two-tiered-taxsystem-one-powerful-one-rest-us/.
- 53 Internal Revenue Service, 1040 Tax Tables 2014 (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2014), available at http://www.irs.gov/ pub/irs-pdf/i1040tt.pdf.
- 54 Joint Committee on Taxation, "Overview of the Federal Tax System As In Effect for 2015."
- 55 Ibid.

56 Ibid.

- 57 For example, see Samuel Brown, William Gale, and Adam Looney, "On the Distributional Effects of Base-Broadening Income Tax Reform" (Washington: Tax Policy Center, 2012), available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/ UploadedPDF/1001628-Base-Broadening-Tax-Reform.pdf.
- 58 Fair Tax Act of 2015, S.155, 114 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2015), available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/1557q=%7B%22search %22%3A%55%22fair+tax%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=1.
- 59 Craig Torres and Ryan J. Donmoyer, "Greenspan Says Consumption Tax Would Promote Economic Growth," Bloomberg, March 3, 2005, available at http://www.bloomberg. com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aM97Z\_mhEj10.
- 60 Hungerford, "Let's Face It We're Far From Broke."
- 61 Len Burman, "What is a Flat Tax? (Surprise! It is a VAT)," Forbes, October 24, 2011, available at http://www.forbes. com/sites/leonardburman/2011/10/24/what-is-a-flat-taxsurprise-it-is-a-vat/.
- 62 Congressional Budget Office, "An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook 2015-2025" Table 1-1.
- 63 Hungerford, "Let's Face It We're Far From Broke."
- 64 Government Accountability Office, "Value-Added Taxes: Lessons Learned from Other Countries on Compliance Risks, Administrative Costs, Compliance Burden, and Transition," GAO-08-566, April 2008, available at http://www.gao.gov/ assets/280/274387.pdf.
- 65 Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Major Tax Expenditures in the Individual Income Tax System."
- 66 Taxation and Customs Union and Eurostat, "Taxation trends in the European Union" (2014), available at http://ec.europa. eu/taxation\_customs/resources/documents/taxation/ gen\_info/economic\_analysis/tax\_structures/2014/report. pdf.
- 67 David F. Bradford, "The X Tax in the World Economy." Working Paper 93 (Princeton University, 2003), http://www. princeton.edu/~ceps/workingpapers/93bradford.pdf; Ben Cardin, "What is the Progressive Consumption Tax," available at http://www.cardin.senate.gov/pct-what-is (last accessed October 2015).
- 68 David Gamage, "How Should Governments Promote Distributive Justice?: A Framework for Analyzing the Optimal Choice of Tax Instruments," *Tax Law Review* 68 (2014), available at http://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_ id=2411272.

- 69 Americans for Tax Reform, "Taxpayer Protection Pledge Database," available at http://www.atr.org/pledge-database (last accessed October 2015).
- 70 Congressional Budget Office, "The 2015 Long-term Budget Outlook" (2015), available at http://www.cbo.gov/publication/50250.
- 71 Concurrent Resolution On The Budget For Fiscal Year 2016, H. Rept. 114, 96 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2015), available at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CRPT-114hrpt96/pdf/CRPT-114hrpt96.pdf.
- 72 Jonathan Cohn, "House Republican Budget Could Double The Number Of Uninsured," The Huffington Post, March 18, 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost. com/2015/03/18/house-budget-uninsured\_n\_6892592. html.
- 73 Robert Greenstein and Richard Kogan, "Ten Serious Flaws in the Congressional Budget Plan" (Washington: Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www. cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/ten-serious-flaws-in-thecongressional-budget-plan.
- 74 Harry Stein and Alexandra Thornton, "Laying the Foundation for Inclusive Prosperity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at http://pgpf.org/sites/ default/files/05122015\_solutionsinitiative3\_cap.pdf.
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 Bipartisan Policy Center, "Restoring America's Future" (2010), available at http://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/ uploads/sites/default/files/BPC%20FINAL%20REPORT%20 FOR%20PRINTER%2002%2028%2011.pdf; The National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, *The Moment of Truth* (Executive Office of the President, 2010), available at https://www.fiscalcommission.gov/sites/ fiscalcommission.gov/files/documents/TheMomentofTruth12\_1\_2010.pdf.
- 77 For example, see Howard Gleckman, "The Rubio-Lee Tax Reform Plan Raises Important Issues But Would Add Trillions to the Debt,"Tax Policy Center, March 4, 2015, available at http://taxvox.taxpolicycenter.org/2015/03/04/rubio-lee-taxreform-plan-raises-important-issues-add-trillions-debt/.
- 78 Office of Sen. Mike Lee and Sen. Marco Rubio, "Economic Growth and Family Fairness Tax Reform Plan" (2015), available at http://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/files/ serve?/File\_id=2d839f11-f995-427a-86e9-267365600942; Rep. Paul Ryan, "The Innovation Box: What It Is and Why We Need It," The House Ways and Means Committee Blog, July 29, 2015, available at http://waysandmeans.house.gov/ the-innovation-box-what-it-is-and-why-we-need-it/ (last accessed October 2015).

- 79 Brown, Gale, and Looney, "On the Distributional Effects of Base-Broadening Income Tax Reform."
- 80 Harry Stein, Alexandra Thornton, and John Craig, "The Growing Consensus to Improve Our Tax Code" (Washington: Center for American Progress: 2014), available at https:// cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/ SteinTaxReformReport.pdf.
- 81 Tax Reform Act of 2014, H.R. 1, 113 Cong. 2 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2014).
- 82 Daniel Horowitz, "A Conservative View of Dave Camp's Tax Reform Bill," RedState, February 27, 2014, available at http://www.redstate.com/2014/02/27/conservativeview-dave-camps-tax-reform-bill/, Richard Rubin, "Camp's Bank Tax Drawing Party Fire," Bloomberg Business, March 17, 2014, available at http://go.bloomberg.com/politicalcapital/2014-03-17/camps-bank-tax-drawing-party-fire/.
- 83 Chye-Ching Huang, "Camp Tax Reform Plan Likely Means Bigger Deficits After First Decade," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, February 26, 2014, available at http://www. cbpp.org/blog/camp-tax-reform-plan-likely-means-biggerdeficits-after-first-decade.
- 84 While the Tax Policy Center estimates that "the overall progressivity of the federal tax system would not be greatly altered" by Rep. Camp's plan, it also notes that this comparison assumes a tax increase on low-income families in current law from the scheduled expiration of expansions to the Earned Income Tax Credit and Child Tax Credit. Jim Nunns, Amanda Eng, and Lydia Austin, "Description and Analysis of the Camp Tax Reform Plan" (Washington: Tax Policy Center, 2014), available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/UploadedPDF/413176-Camp-Plan-Descriptionand-Analysis.pdf; Robert Greenstein, "Camp Plan Hits Many Working Poor Families Hard, Taking \$2,000 From Minimum Wage Mother," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, February 27, 2014, available at http://www.cbpp.org/blog/ camp-plan-hits-many-working-poor-families-hard-taking-2000-from-minimum-wage-mother.

.....